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any writedown on a loan covered by an 
interest assistance agreement. 

(k) Rescheduling and deferral. When a 
borrower defaults on a loan with inter-
est assistance or the loan otherwise re-
quires rescheduling or deferral, the in-
terest assistance agreement will re-
main in effect for that loan at its exist-
ing terms. The lender may reschedule 
the loan in accordance with § 762.145. 
For Interest Assistance Agreements 
dated June 8, 2007 or later increases in 
the restructured loan amount above 
the amount originally obligated do not 
require additional funding; however, 
interest assistance is not available on 
that portion of the loan as interest as-
sistance is limited to the original loan 
amount. 

(l) Bankruptcy. In cases where the in-
terest on a loan covered by an interest 
assistance agreement is reduced by 
court order in a reorganization plan 
under the bankruptcy code, interest as-
sistance will be terminated effective on 
the date of the court order. Guaranteed 
loans which have had their interest re-
duced by bankruptcy court order are 
not eligible for interest assistance. 

(m) Termination of interest assistance 
payments. Interest assistance payments 
will cease upon termination of the loan 
guarantee, upon reaching the expira-
tion date contained in the agreement, 
or upon cancellation by the Agency 
under the terms of the interest assist-
ance agreement. In addition, for loan 
guarantees sold into the secondary 
market, Agency purchase of the guar-
anteed portion of a loan will terminate 
the interest assistance. 

(n) Excessive interest assistance. Upon 
written notice to the lender, borrower, 
and any holder, the Agency may amend 
or cancel the interest assistance agree-
ment and collect from the lender any 
amount of interest assistance granted 
which resulted from incomplete or in-
accurate information, an error in com-
putation, or any other reason which re-
sulted in payment that the lender was 
not entitled to receive. 

(o) Condition for cancellation. The In-
terest Assistance Agreement is incon-
testable except for fraud or misrepre-
sentation, of which the lender or bor-
rower have actual knowledge at the 
time the interest assistance agreement 

is executed, or which the lender or bor-
rower participates in or condones. 

(p) Substitution. If there is a substi-
tution of lender, the original lender 
will prepare and submit to the Agency 
a claim for its final interest assistance 
payment calculated through the effec-
tive date of the substitution. This final 
claim will be submitted for processing 
at the time of the substitution. 

(1) Interest assistance will continue 
automatically with the new lender. 

(2) The new lender must follow para-
graph (i) of this section to receive their 
initial and subsequent interest assist-
ance payments. 

(q) Exception Authority. The Deputy 
Administrator for Farm Loan Pro-
grams has the authority to grant an 
exception to any requirement involving 
interest assistance if it is in the best 
interest of the Government and is not 
inconsistent with other applicable law. 

[72 FR 17358, Apr. 9, 2007, as amended at 78 
FR 14005, Mar. 4, 2013; 78 FR 65530, Nov. 1, 
2013] 

§§ 762.151–762.158 [Reserved] 

§ 762.159 Pledging of guarantee. 
A lender may pledge all or part of the 

guaranteed or unguaranteed portion of 
the loan as security to a Federal Home 
Loan Bank, a Federal Reserve Bank, a 
Farm Credit System Bank, or any 
other funding source determined ac-
ceptable by the Agency. 

[70 FR 56107, Sept. 26, 2005] 

§ 762.160 Assignment of guarantee. 
(a) The following general require-

ments apply to assigning guaranteed 
loans: 

(1) Subject to Agency concurrence, 
the lender may assign all or part of the 
guaranteed portion of the loan to one 
or more holders at or after loan clos-
ing, if the loan is not in default. How-
ever, a line of credit cannot be as-
signed. The lender must always retain 
the unguaranteed portion in their port-
folio, regardless of how the loan is 
funded. 

(2) The Agency may refuse to execute 
the Assignment of Guarantee and pro-
hibit the assignment in case of the fol-
lowing: 

(i) The Agency purchased and is hold-
er of a loan that was assigned by the 
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lender that is requesting the assign-
ment. 

(ii) The lender has not complied with 
the reimbursement requirements of 
§ 762.144(c)(7), except when the 180 day 
reimbursement or liquidation require-
ment has been waived by the Agency. 

(3) The lender will provide the Agen-
cy with copies of all appropriate forms 
used in the assignment. 

(4) The guaranteed portion of the 
loan may not be assigned by the lender 
until the loan has been fully disbursed 
to the borrower. 

(5) The lender is not permitted to as-
sign any amount of the guaranteed or 
unguaranteed portion of the loan to 
the applicant or borrower, or members 
of their immediate families, their offi-
cers, directors, stockholders, other 
owners, or any parent, subsidiary, or 
affiliate. 

(6) Upon the lender’s assignment of 
the guaranteed portion of the loan, the 
lender will remain bound to all obliga-
tions indicated in the Guarantee, Lend-
er’s Agreement, the Agency program 
regulations, and to future program reg-
ulations not inconsistent with the pro-
visions of the Lenders Agreement. The 
lender retains all rights under the se-
curity instruments for the protection 
of the lender and the United States. 

(b) The following will occur upon the 
lender’s assignment of the guaranteed 
portion of the loan: 

(1) The holder will succeed to all 
rights of the Guarantee pertaining to 
the portion of the loan assigned. 

(2) The lender will send the holder 
the borrower’s executed note attached 
to the Guarantee. 

(3) The holder, upon written notice to 
the lender and the Agency, may assign 
the unpaid guaranteed portion of the 
loan. The holder must assign the guar-
anteed portion back to the original 
lender if requested for servicing or liq-
uidation of the account. 

(4) The Guarantee or Assignment of 
Guarantee in the holder’s possession 
does not cover: 

(i) Interest accruing 90 days after the 
holder has demanded repurchase by the 
lender, except as provided in the As-
signment of Guarantee and 
§ 762.144(c)(3)(iii). 

(ii) Interest accruing 90 days after 
the lender or the Agency has requested 

the holder to surrender evidence of 
debt repurchase, if the holder has not 
previously demanded repurchase. 

(c) Negotiations concerning pre-
miums, fees, and additional payments 
for loans are to take place between the 
holder and the lender. The Agency will 
participate in such negotiations only 
as a provider of information. 

[70 FR 56107, Sept. 26, 2005] 
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AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 501 and 7 U.S.C. 1989. 

SOURCE: 76 FR 75430, Dec. 2, 2011, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 763.1 Introduction. 
(a) Purpose. The Land Contract Guar-

anteed Program provides certain finan-
cial guarantees to the seller of a farm 
through a land contract sale to a be-
ginning farmer or a socially disadvan-
taged farmer. 

(b) Types of guarantee. The seller may 
request either of the following: 

(1) The prompt payment guarantee 
plan. The Agency will guarantee an 
amount not to exceed three amortized 
annual installments plus an amount 
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